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ORDER OF APPOINTMENT

(Extract from the Minutes of Proceedings of the Senate for 20th March, 1950.)

On motion of the Honourable Senator Roebuck, seconded by the Honour
able Senator Kinley, it was—

Ordered, That a Special Committee be appointed to consider and report 
on the subject of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, what they are 
and how they may be protected and preserved, and what action, if any, can 
or should be taken to assure such rights to all persons in Canada, and that for 
greater certainty, but not so as to restrict the generality of the foregoing, that 
the Committee give consideration to the following draft articles:

Article 1
Every has the right to life, liberty and the security of person.

Article 2
No one shall be held in slavery or servitude; slayery and the slave trade 

shall be prohibited in all their forms.

Article 8
No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading 

treatment or punishment.
Article 4

Everyone has the right to recognition throughout Canada as a person 
before the law.

Article 5
All are equal before the law and are entitled without any discrimination 

to equal protection of the law.
Article 6

Everyone has the right to an effective remedy by the competent national 
tribunals for acts violating the fundamental rights granted him by the Com- 
stitution or by law.

Article 7
(1) No person shall be subjected to arbitrary arrest, detention or exile.
(2) Any person who is arrested or detained shall be promptly informed 

of the reasons for the arrest or detention and be entitled to a fair hearing 
within a reasonable time or to release.

(3) No one shall be denied the right to reasonable bail without just cause.

Article 8
Every person who is deprived of his liberty by arrest or detention shall 

have an effective remedy in the nature of habeas corpus by which the lawful
ness of his detention shall be decided speedily by a Court and his release ordered 
if the detention is not lawful.



HUMAN RIGHTS 187

Article 9
Everyone is entitled in full equality to a fair and public hearing by an 

independent and impartial tribunal, in the determination of his rights and 
obligations and of any criminal charge against him.

Article 10
(1) Everyone charged with a penal offence has the right to be presumed 

innocent until proved guilty according to law in a public trial at which he 
has had all the guarantees necessary for his defence.

(2) No one shall be held guilty of any penal offence on account of any act 
or omission which did not constitute a penal offence under national or inter
national law, at the time when it was committed. Nor shall a heavier penalty 
be imposed than the one that was applicable at the time the penal offence 
was committed.

Article 11
No one shall be subjected1 to arbitrary interference with his privacy, family, 

home or correspondence, nor to attacks upon his honour and reputation. Every
one has the right to the protection of the law against such interference or 
attacks.

Article 12
Everyone legally resident in Canada has the right to freedom of movement 

and residence within the country, and the right to leave and return to Canada.

Article 13
(1) Men and women of adult age, without any limitation due to race, 

nationality or religion, have the right to marry and to found a family. They 
are entitled to equal rights as to marriage and during marriage.

(2) The family is the natural and fundamental group unit of society and is 
entitled to protection by society and state.

Article 1J+
(1) Everyone has the right to own property alone as well as in association 

with others.
(2) No one shall be arbitrarily deprived of his property.

Article 15
Everyone has the right to freedom of thought, conscience and religion; this 

right includes freedom to change his religion or belief, and freedom, either 
alone or in community with others, and in public or private, to manifest his 
religion or belief in teaching, practice, worship and observance.

Article 16
Everyone has the right to freedom of opinion and expression; this right 

mcludes freedom to hold opinions without interference and to seek, receive 
and impart information and ideas through any media and regardless of frontière.

Article 17
(1) Everyone has the right to freedom of peaceful assembly and association.
(2) No one may be compelled to belong to an association.
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Article 18
(1) Everyone has the right to take part in the Government of the country, 

directly or through freely chosen representatives.
(2) Every one has the right of equal access to public service in the country.
(3) The will of the people shall be the basis of the authority of Govern

ment; this will shall be expressed in periodic and genuine election which shall 
be by universal and equal suffrage and shall be held by secret vote.

149. Every person is entitled to all the rights and freedoms herein set 
forth without distinction of any kind such as race, colour, sex, language, 
religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth 
or other status.

150. Any person whose rights or freedoms as herein set forth have been 
violated may apply for relief on notice of motion to the Supreme or Superior 
Court of the province in which the violation occurred.

151. The above articles shall not be deemed to abridge or exclude any 
rights or freedoms to which any person is otherwise entitled.

That the said Committee be composed of the Honourable Senators Baird, 
David', Davies, Doone, Dupuis, Gladstone, Gouin, Grant, Kinley, Petten, 
Reid, Roebuck, Ross, Turgeon, Vaillancourt and Wood.

That the said Committee shall have authority to send for persons, papers 
and records.

Attest:
L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.



MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
Wednesday, 3 May, 1950.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice, the Special Committee appointed to 
consider and report upon the subject of Human Rights and Fundamental 
Freedoms met this day at 10.30 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators Roebuck, Chairman; Baird, David, 
Davies, Doone, Gladstone, Grant, Petten, Turgeon, Wood—10.

The official reporters of the Senate were in attendance.
Mr. Leon Mayrand, Assistant Under-Secretary of State for External Affairs, 

Mr. A. J. Pick, of the Department of External Affairs, Rev. Dr. Wm. Noyes, 
Secretary of the Committee for the Repeal of the Chinese Immigration Law, 
Mr. B. K. Sandwell, Editor of the Saturday Night, Toronto, and Mr. F. A. 
Brewin, K.C., of the Canadian Committee for a Bill of Rights, were present.

Mr. Mayrand, Mr. Sandwell and Dr. Noyes read briefs to the Committee, 
and all witnesses were questioned by Members of the Committee.

At 12.30 p.m. the Committee adjourned until Tuesday, May 9, 1950, at 
10.30 a.m.

Attest.
James H. Johnstone,

Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
The Senate

Wednesday, May 3, 1950.
The Special Committee appointed to consider and report on the subject 

of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms met this day at 10:30 a.m.
Hon. Mr. Roebuck in the chair.
The Chairman: Gentlemen, let us come to order. Our visitors should be 

informed that this is an exceedingly heavy day in the Senate program; the 
committees are busy, and we have a general caucus of the Liberal party meeting 
at the same time. I personally am very grateful to those senators who have 
stayed with this committee instead of being enticed away by the rest of the 
activities. In spite of temptation to belong to other nations, they still remain 
with Civil Liberties.

I have had sent to me a number of memoranda put out by the United 
Nations, which I will now have distributed ; the remainder of the copies I shall 
forward to those who have taken an interest in our program, and who are 
not here today.

Gentlemen, we have a very fine program before us. First and foremost 
we have representing our own External Affairs, Mr. Leon Mayrand, Assistant 
Under-Secretary of State for External Affairs, representing Mr. Heeney the 
Under-Secretary of State for External Affairs ; and with him is Mr. Alfred Pick, 
an officer of the Legal Division of the Department of External Affairs.

Mr. Mayrand, you have the floor.
Mr. Leon Mayrand: Mr. Chairman, the memorandum from our Depart

ment which you have distributed was prepared before Mr. King Gordon of the 
Human Rights Division of the United Nations Secretariat made a broad state
ment on the subject of human rights as seen from Lake Success.

With a view to avoiding repetitions, I propose, with your permission, not 
to deal with those parts of our memorandum which have been covered sufficiently 
by Mr. Gordon. I propose, rather, to expand a little more, first, on the role 
played so far by Canadian representatives at the United Nations on the problem 
of human rights ; and, secondly, on some aspects of the problems which we shall 
have to face in connection with the Draft International Covenant on Human 
Rights.

The role which we have played so far has not been, and indeed could hardly 
have been, a very active one. There are two principal reasons for this. In 
the first place, although Canada has been a member of ECOSOC (Economic and 
Social Council—18 members) from January 12, 1946. to December 31, 1948, 
and has been re-elected for a three-year period beginning January 1, 1950, 
Canada has never been a member of the Commission on Human Rights created 
by the Economic and Social Council in .Tune 1946. Now, except for the first 
Part of the Third General Assembly (Paris, 1948), the question of human rights 
has been mostly the concern of the'Human Rights Commission—where, I repeat, 
w_e were not represented. In other words, we have not participated in the 
discussions at the main working level.

The Chairman : I might ask you: we were not a member of the committee 
through lack of interest on the part of Canada or its representatives?

Mr. Mayrand: Certainly not, but we were not elected on that committee 
of twelve members.
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The other main reason for the modesty of our participation was emphasized 
in the report of the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Human Rights dated 
June 1948 (House of Commons, Votes and Proceedings, June 25, 1948). I refer 
to the constitutional situation in Canada as a result of the provincial sphere of 
authority. When a Canadian delegation first came to grips with the problem, 
at the Paris General Assembly of 1948, there was before us an elaborate draft 
declaration inspired by the noblest of ideals—so noble that we could not becom
ingly open fire on it for the mere reason that our constitution made it difficult 
for the Canadian government to ensure implementation, more especially because 
the declaration was not intended to be a legally binding text, but a mere “com
mon standard of achievement”.

The Chairman : What do you mean by “open fire on it”? Attack it?
Mr. Mayrand : Say it was too vague and too involved to be easily imple

mented and so forth.
All this can be perceived in Mr. Pearson’s statement of December 10, 1948, 

at the Paris General Assembly. According to the usual practice before one 
dares to criticize a document of that calibre, Mr. Pearson first paid homage to 
the general principles contained in the declaration, and then pointed to its 
unavoidable vagueness and to our special constitutional difficulties. Mr. Pearson 
thereupon stated that, because of our “reservations on details” in the draft 
declaration, the Canadian delegation had abstained when the declaration as a 
whole had been put to the- vote in committee; but that, having made our position 
clear, he* would now vote in favour of the resolution “in the hope that it mil 
mark a milestone in humanity’s upward march”. Incidentally, the articles of 
the draft- declaration on which we abstained in committee were Articles 23 to 
27 inclusive.

The Chairman : Can you indicate the general tenor of Articles 23 to 27, so 
that we will know what it was you abstained from, without checking?

Mr..Mayrand: Well, it is about social security, the right to w*ork, the right 
to rest, standards of living, the right to education, and the right to cultural life.

The Chairman: Education, because it is under provincial jurisdiction?
Mr. Mayrand : Yes, mostly.
The Chairman : Culture, I suppose, for the same reason?
Mr. Mayhand: Yes.
The Chairman: The right to work, because it is economic and probably 

under provincial jurisdiction?
Mr. Mayrand : Yes. They were the articles in which the provinces were 

mostly concerned.
I should like to add that, while Canada has never been represented on 

the Human Rights Commission, we have been represented on one of its two 
sub-commissions, namely the Sub-Commission on Freedom of Information. 
Mr. G. V. Ferguson, editor of the Montreal Star, served on the Sub-Commission 
on Freedom of Information from March 1947 to April 1949.

As for the achievements of the United Nations regarding this particular 
human right of freedom of information, I might recall the Geneva Conference of 
March-April 1948, at which there were representatives of the Canadian daily 
and periodical press, the CBC and the Department of External Affairs. The 
agenda had been prepared by the Sub-Commission on Freedom of Infonnation 
and there emerged three draft conventions—namely: one on the international 
transmission, of news; one on the right of correction; and one on the general 
principles of freedom of information.

The Chairman : The “right of correction” : what does that mean?
Mr. Mayrand: The right of rectification when there is false news; the right 

to communicate and rectify a statement that has been made in the press.
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These three draft conventions were discussed during the second part of 
the Third General Assembly in the spring of 1949; and I happened to be the 
Canadian representative at those discussions. The result was a merger of draft 
conventions 1 and 2 into a single one called the Convention on the International 
Transmission of News and the Right of Correction. As for Draft Covention 
No. 3 on the Principles of Freedom of Information—the more basic one—we 
had to abandon it until the Fourth General Assembly ; and then, last autumn, it 
was decided again to suspend action until the Commission on Human Rights has 
included adequate provisions on freedom of information in the Draft Inter
national Covenant on Human Rights. Actually the Commission on Human 
Rights has now adopted an article on freedom of information for the covenant, 
but it also proposes to recommend that a full convention on freedom of informa
tion he concluded at the forthcoming Fifth General Assembly, next September.

And I now pass to the second part of my statement, in which I shall examine 
some of the particular questions arising in connection with the draft Inter
national Covenant on Human Rights. Our delegates will likely have to deal 
with these first at the session of ECOSOC which will open in Geneva on 
July 3; and, secondly, at the Fifth General Assembly next September. You 
have these questions listed in paragraph 19 of our memorandum.
(a) Definition of Rights

As the covenant is to be a legal document, differing in this respect from 
the declaration it cannot very well be left in the form of a general statement 
of principles of human rights and fundamental freedoms. The rights to be 
enjoyed and protected must obviously be expressed in the covenant in statutory 
language, precise and definite. This raises the problem whether it will be 
possible to set forth certain of the basic human rights in legal form without- 
listing under many, if not all of them, the various categories of limitations and 
exceptions. ,

The present draft Article 4, which is a general introductory article, provides 
that in time of war or other public emergency a state may derogate from the 
specific rights set forth in a list of articles of the Convention. The articles for 
inclusion in this list are still to be determined. Now, while such an article 
seems desirable, in view of the necessities of wartime, as experienced by many 
countries, it nevertheless has dangerous implications.

There has also been a suggestion that there should be a general clause 
stating that the exercise of all or most of the rights can be subject to limitations 
necessary to ensure national security, public order, health, morals or the rights 
and freedoms of others. This idea appears to have been generally abandoned 
and an attempt is being made instead to list under each article the nature of 
the limitations if any that may be imposed on the right- described in the article.

The problem may be illustrated by referring to three of the most important 
articles: Article 5, which recognizes the right- to life; Article 9, which proclaims 
the right to liberty ; and Article 17, which sets forth the freedom of information.

At the current Session at Lake Success, the United Kingdom has proposed 
the addition of three limitations on the right to life, viz., killing in quelling a 
riot, killing in self-defence, and unintentional killing to effect a lawful arrest. 
The United States considered this approach impractical and pointed out that 
there are at least seven valid exceptions which were omitted from the United 
Kingdom proposal. It stated that an article on the right to fife with ten 
exceptions would- be impractical and that it is scarcely possible to forsee all 
possible exceptions (see document E/CN.4/383 of 30 March, 1950).

Similarly the United Kingdom has suggested a redrafting of Article 9 listing 
some five exceptions to the right of liberty of a person. The United States has 
suggested that such an attempt to list detailed exceptions turns the Covenant 
into a document of limitations rather than a document of freedoms, and that
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here again the list of five is by no means exhaustive. The United States favours 
the retention of Article 9 of the draft as in document E/1371, which you have 
before you. (See document E/CN.4/401 of 3 April, 1950.)

The article on freedom of information represents perhaps the greatest 
difficulty over limitations. If you will look at pages 22 to 24 of document 
E/1371, you will note a list of some twenty-five possible additional limitations 
which have been proposed. At the present session of the Commission, there 
seems to be a disposition to avoid any such detailed limitations ’and to provide 
only a general clause allowing restrictions necessary “for the protection of 
national security, public order, safety, health or morals, or of the rights 
reputations or freedoms of others”. At meetings last week, efforts were made 
by representatives of some countries to include in the article on freedom of 
information safeguards against threats of war and propaganda for aggression 
and a clause against the spreading of deliberately false and distorted reports 
which undermine friendly relations between peoples and states. It was pointed 
out by many delegates that such clauses could lead ,to "censorship of the press.

Hon. Mr. David: Before you proceed with the federal state clause would 
you clear up a point for me? I understand that you are asking for freedom of 
infonnation and the right of correction. That means that if any newspaper 
or any review is incorrect you have the right to correct it. But supposing the 
correction is refused, what is the sanction?

Mr. Mayrand: According to the convention which was accepted a year ago, 
which has not yet been opened for signature but was passed at the United 
Nations, you send the communique of correction and the individual who receives 
the communique is bound to send it to the various press agencies, but there is no 
obligation for the newspapers to publish it. We were in favour of this system 
ourselves at Lake Success because otherwise it might give rise to a great deal 
of propaganda. Articles would be sent from several countries and we would be 
forced to publish them. It would be publishing their views, and because of the 
views of certain countries this would certainly lead to great abuses.

Hon. Mr. David: So that the right you are asking for correction may be 
affirmed, but when it comes to applying it there is no remedy if the one who is 
asked to make the correction does not do so. Is that correct?

Mr. Mayrand: Yes, although there is already something in the fact that 
the government of the country where the false report has appeared is bound to 
circulate the correction.

Hon. Mr. David: Do you think you could get a correction from the 
Kremlin right now? Suppose an incorrect statement appears in the Parvda, 
do you believe that because any nation asks for a correction that a correction 
would be made?

Mr. Mayrand : Unless the correction pleased them it certainly would not 
be published.

Hon. Mr. David: Then, there is no remedy.
Mr. Mayrand : No absolute remedy.
Hon. Mr. David: You say “No absolute remedy”. Is there any remedy 

at all? Let us say you are taking for granted that there is good faith in the 
world, and that a newspaper or a person or a country is guilty of an incorrect 
statement—do you expect that that good faith will intervene to make the guilty 
party correct the statements? You are depending a little too much on human 
character.

Mr. Mayrand: We agree that it is not sufficient but we feel that we should 
try to do this. I might mention that the French government is the only one 
which has an article binding the newspapers to publish corrections. It is a 
statutory obligation in France, and that is why the French delegation at Lake 
Success made this proposal for the right of correction.
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The Chairman:" Is that not restricted to libel of individuals?
Mr. Mayrand: I do not understand your question, I am sorry.
The Chairman : Is not the French provision restricted to the correction 

of libels of individuals?
Mr. Mayrand: I do not know the text of their law.
Hon. Mr. David: It is to avoid libel suit. Let us suppose that you publish 

something in your newspaper which I believe is a libel. I can send you a 
document and you are forced to publish it in the same place where the libel 
was published.

Mr. Mayrand: Exactly.
- The Chairman : There is the same provision in our common law. The 

penalty is very much greater if you refuse to publish the correction when 
requested, and you are later found to be guilty of libel. We have not that same 
provision in our law.

Mr. Mayrand: I must say that I have not read the French statute. I have 
an idea that it goes further than that.

Hon. Mr. Doone: Our law does not compel a person to publish a retraction. 
It just means that you will pay more damages if you are subsequently found 
guilty of libel.

Mr. Mayrand: I now pass on to the question of the federal state clause.
On pages 25 and 26 of document E/1371, there are three alternative texts 

for what is frequently called the federal clause. No decision had been taken 
by the Commission on Human Rights on this clause before its current session. 
The purpose of such a clause is to provide that a federal state shall on becoming 
a party to the Covenant be bound immediately to carry out only the obligations 
which are within the federal field of jurisdiction as distinct from matters within 
the provincial, state or cantonal fields of legislative competence."

Hon. Mr. David : Right you are that there are provincial rights that should 
not be encroached upon, but am I to understand that this Declaration of Rights 
and Freedoms is nothing more than the expression of a desire and1 a wish, 
because even if it becomes law and forms part of our constitution it bears no 
sanction. Therefore, it would not be for the federal government to apply it, but 
it would apply to all the provinces without any action coming from it. Supposing 
you declare, for instance, that everyone is entitled to own property. I should 
like to know in what way this could encroach on provincial rights of property? 
It is really an expression of a wish, of a hope.

The Chairman: Is it not an expression of an opinion rather than a wish ?
Hon, Mr. David : Well, it goes further than that. I think it is more than 

expressing an opinion. I think we really hope that anyone who is able to own 
property will own it. Do you not think so?

The Chairman: Yes.
Mr. Mayrand: In defining these rights we shall have to use language 

different from the language used in the Declaration, which was a mere model. 
At this time, as it is going to be a binding instrument, we shall have to use more 
definite language, and that is why it will be extremely difficult and complicated.

Hon. Mr. David: You do not mind if I take a little time on this point because 
it will settle a lot of difficulties.

The Chairman: This is the point that is bothering us all, and particularly 
the lawyers.

Hon. Mr. David: If we could get over that, everything èlse would pass. 
Mr. Mayrand, with the experience that you have gained at the different com
mittees that you have attended, can you say whether it is possible to insert in 
the articles which could be taken as an encroachment upon provincial rights a 
limitation of a federal right.



196 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Mr. Mayrand: The idea of the federal clause is to cover all those cases-.
Hon. Mr. David : Does it go as far as that?
Mr. Mayrand: If we have the federal clause, the federal states will be in 

a privileged position. The federal states would be bound to carry out the 
covenant only in so far as it falls within the federal jurisdiction.

Hon. Mr. David: I see there is a reference to “provinces or cantons.” It 
says:

In respect of articles which the federal government regards as 
appropriate under its constitutional system in all or in part for action 
by the constituent states, provinces or cantons, the federal government 
shall bring such provisions with favourable recommendations to the 
notice of the appropriate authorities of the states, provinces or cantons at 
the earliest possible moment.

Mr. Mayrand : I think, senator, that if you will allow me to complete this 
paragraph in my brief it will answer a number of the queries which you have 
in mind just now.

Hon. Mr. David : Very well. Will you please proceed ?
Mr. Mayrand : It will be noted on page 36 that the United States has 

stressed “the importance of including such an article in the covenant to make it 
possible for Federal States to adhere to the covenant”. The text proposed by 
the United States appears designed to meet the special requirements of the United 
States Constitution.

A precedent for a federal clause can be found in the Constitution of the 
Ï.L.O. as amended at its conference in Montreal in 1946 in article 19(7), which 
reads as follows:

7. In the case of a federal state, the following provisions shall 
apply: (a) In respect of conventions and recommendations w’hich the 
federal government regards as appropriate under its constitutional system 
for federal action, the obligations of the federal state shall be the same 
as those of members which are not federal states, (b) in respect of 
conventions and recommendations which the federal government regards 
as appropriate under its constitutional system, in whole or in part, for 
action by the constituent states, provinces, or cantons rather than for 
federal action, the federal government shall—

(i) make, in accordance with its constitution and the constitutions 
of the states, provinces or cantons concerned, effective arrangements for 
the reference of such conventions and recommendations not later than 
eighteen months from the closing of the session of the conference to the 
appropriate federal, state, provincial or cantonal authorities for the enact
ment of legislation or other action;

In other w-ords, the federal government has the obligation to transmit the 
document to the provinces for their attention.

Hon. Mr. David: Mr.' Chairman, I should not like you to think I am 
prejudiced, but in my opinion the French text is much clearer and more precise.

Mr. Mayrand: The article continues:
(ii) arrange, subject to the concurrence of the state, provincial or 

cantonal governments concerned, for periodical consultations between the 
federal and the state, provincial or cantonal authorities with a view to 
promoting within the federal state co-ordinated action to give effect to 
the provisions of such conventions and recommendations ;

(iii) inform the Director General of the International Labour Office 
of the measures taken in accordance with this article to bring such
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conventions and recommendations, before the appropriate federal, state, 
provincial or cantonal authorities with particulars of the authorities 
regarded as appropriate and of the action taken by them; etc.

At the General Assembly of the United Nations, last autumn, consideration 
was given to the inclusion of a federal clause in a draft convention to control 
the traffic in women. The United States was most desirous of having such a 
clause incorporated in the convention as the offences against prostitution are 
largely a matter of state criminal law in the United States. The Legal Committee 
of the General Assembly voted by a very small margin in favour of the principle 
of a federal clause, but then proceeded to reject' the two texts proposed. The 
convention was thus adopted bv the General Assembly without a federal clause, 
with the United States abstaining.

There is opposition to the federal clause on the part of a number of unitary 
states which consider that it is unfair and unreasonable that certain states, 
because of their internal constitutional structure, should be only partially bound 
to carry out the obligations of the convention, while non-federal states are fully 
bound.

It may be observed that at the current session of the commission, Yugo
slavia, which is a federal state, suggested the following additional paragraph :

No federal state shall ratify the present covenant unless it has 
previously ensured the application thereof throughout its territory.

This, if adopted, would seem to defeat the very purpose of a federal clause
It will, be noted that in the I.L.O. Constitution and in the text suggested 

by the I nited Kingdom on page 26, there is a provision that federal states 
should report on the implementation within the provinces of that part of an 
agreement which falls within provincial jurisdiction.
(c) Colonial Clause.

This is dealt with in article 25 of the draft covenant. The problem here 
is somewhat comparable to the problem of implementation by federal states 
and has been the subject of much controversy in regard to a number of multi
lateral conventions prepared by the United Nations. Certain countries with 
overseas dependent territories, for which they are internationally responsible, 
such as the United Kingdom and France, consider that in signing some of the 
newer types of social or humanitarian conventions they should not be auto
matically bound to apply them immediately to all their overseas possessions, 
as some or all of these have a measure of local legislative autonomy covering 
the subject-matter of the conventions. There is, for example, a provision in 
the Genocide Convention that contracting parties may by notification extend 
the application of the convention to all or any of the territories for whose 
international relations they are responsible. The colonial clause was, on the 
other hand, deleted by the General Assembly last autumn from the prostitution 
convention ; and for this reason, particularly, the United Kingdom abstained on 
the vote. There is considerable opposition to the colonial application clause on 
the part of the Soviet bloc and many Latin American and Middle-East countries. 
On page 27 of the blue document there are proposals of the Soviet Union and 
the Philippines, which in effect delete the colonial clause. So that is another 
Problem.
id) Economic and Social Rights.

The Universal Declaration on Human Rights contains in articles 22 to 27 
inclusive a series of social, economic and cultural rights including the right to 
social security, the right to work and the right to education. There has been 
considerable discussion and argument whether such rights should be incorporated 
m the covenant and if so whether an attempt to do this should be made at this 
stage or left until a later date. The Soviet and Australian proposals for such
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articles are given on pages 29 and 30 of the blue book. The Soviet Union 
especially has long contended in various United Nations organs for provisions 
to guarantee the “right to work”. The United Kingdom and the United States 
are opposed to the inclusion of economic and social rights in the covenant at 
this stage.

The arguments for including these rights have been summarized as follows 
in an Australian communication ‘of March 17, 1950:

The stage of development of industrial society. When the attain
ment of civil rights (freedom from arbitrary arrest, fair trial, freedom 
of information, association and assembly) pre-occupied people during the 
17th and 18th centuries, society, dependent mostly on agriculture and 
handicrafts, was not subject to the social risks (chiefly large-scale 
employment, and inability to grow one’s own food) which occur in the 
much more specialized economy of today. Hence it is backward-looking 
to formulate only civil rights, and in fact they do not provide the rights 
which mean most now to the common man. It is impossible for the 
majority of the population to enjoy civil rights unless they also enjoy 
economic and social rights.

This Australian communication- which revised somewhat the proposals 
contained in E/1371, observed that “the inclusion of these additional social 
and economic rights might limit the number of likely ratifications of the 
Covenant and that only those countries would be able to accept the instrument 
which have advanced social and economic institutions”.

Some months ago the United States felt that the inclusion of economic and 
social rights in the Covenant would seriously prejudice its completion by the 
Commission on Human Rights at the Session now in progress.

The arguments against the inclusion of such articles may be expressed some
what as follows. Although it is now widely recognized that human rights cannot 
in modern industrial communities be considered exclusively in political and 
civil terms and must also take into account the economic and social conditions 
of individuals, the newer rights, if they may be referred to in this way, are of 
a rather different character than the traditional political and civil rights. 
Civil liberties are essentially safeguards against the abuse of power by Parlia
ments and Governments. The economic and social rights are essentially 
matters of detailed social legislation and economic and financial policy on both 
the national and international scale. Their expression constitutes not state
ments of the rights of individuals against the State itself, but descriptions of 
the responsibility of Governments and Parliaments for social welfare and 
economic prosperity. It is widely recognized that the right to work and the right 
to social security cannot be much advanced by simply declaring them in a 
general instrument on human rights.
(e) Reservations.

This is a somewhat technical matter on which we need not go into detail.
The Chairman: On your last statement, that rights cannot be much 

advanced by a mere declaration, obviously a declaration precedes action, a 
declaration is necessary in order to get any unanimity of opinion : somebody 
must take the responsibility of putting it in writing so that the debate may 
proceed on it.

Mr. Mayrand: Yes. Of course, this exists already in the Declaration of 
Human Rights as a model.

The Chairman : I was thinking of our own situation in Canada.
Mr. Mayrand : It points to the danger, however, of attempting to draw 

up a too-perfect document on human rights, which will not be speedily and
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widely accepted by States as it will contain provisions which, perhaps because 
of special constitutional, social or economic circumstances, they are not prepared 
to carry out the covenant. If reservations are to be allowed, should some state
ment on the kind of reservations which will • be admissible and the effect of 
such reservations, if made, be included in the Covenant or should this problem 
be left to be dealt with in accordance with the rules of international law? 
We are now for example faced with problems over the Soviet reservations on 
signing the Genocide Convention and the Geneva Red Cross Conventions. In 
the Australian communication referred to, it was suggested that the proposed 
economic and social rights might be included in a distinct part of the Covenant, 
which could be ratified separately from the main part giving the other substantive 
basic human rights.
(/) Implementation:

It seems widely agreed that there must be adequate measures for the 
implementation of the Covenant, though the Soviet Union is opposed to all 
the suggested methods of implementation, which it considers a violation of State 
sovereignty.

There is discussion, however, whether the provisions for implementation 
should be incorporated in the Covenant or should appear as an annex to the 
Covenant or in a separate instrument. There is also discussion whether it is 
necessary and desirable to set up some permanent 'body or bodies to supervise the 
carrying out of the Covenant or whether it will be quite sufficient to create 
ad hoc committees or groups to deal with any particular issue of implementation 
which may arise.

The United Kingdom and the United States have jointly suggested the 
mclusion of articles in the Covenant providing for the establishment of a Human 
Rights Committee in the event of a complaint being made under the Covenant 
by one State against another signatory State.

The Chairman: Not by individuals against the state?
Mr. Mayrand: No, just by one state against another state. Such a com

mittee would consist of five members selected from a permanent panel. The 
committee would be empowered to look into the case on a fact-finding basis and 
submit a report.

Other suggestions include the establishment of special judicial machinery 
to deal with legal aspects and the creation of bodies with wider powers of 
conciliation, enquiry, investigation on the spot and publicity. I think it is 
Australia’s suggestion that goes farthest in the establishment of a real court.

The Chairman : They might have a court, but what about the sheriff? 
I am thinking of the police force behind the court.

Mr. Mayrand: At least they would give legal decisions.
The Chairman : They do not propose a sheriff?
Mr. Mayrand: No, certainly .not.
Mr. Pick: If I may interrupt, Israel has suggested a fairly ambitious 

scheme of an attorney general for the human rights of the United Nations, or a 
high commissioner for that office, who would see that prosecutions were made 
before some international tribunal to be established. They do not deal with 
the enforcement or the punishment, but at least it would provide the prosecution, 
t do not think that idea is getting very far.

The Chairman : That is decisions without teeth. 
Mr. Mayrand :—
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{g) Petitions.
There has been considerable division of opinion whether the machinery of 

implementation should include the right of petition on the part of individuals, 
groups of individuals and non-governmental organizations, both national and 
international, or whether the machinery of implementation should envisage, at 
this stage at least, only the right of one State to lay a complaint against another 
signatory State. Under the traditional principles of international law, individuals 
are not subjects but only objects of international law. There has been some 
movement, however, in the direction of recognizing the individual as a subject 
of international law, notably in the constitutions and decisions of the several 
tribunals on war crimes.

There are also certain precedents for giving the individual the right of 
petition in an international agreement as for example in the Convention on Upper 
Silesia between Germany and Poland of 1922.

It is not surprising, of course, that the main national and international non
governmental bodies which have been allowed to present their views on the 
Covenant to the Commission on Human Rights have favoured the right of 
petition by individuals and such organizations. Denmark, India and sofne other 
countries have favoured the right of petition by individuals, but the United 
Kingdom and the United States are opposed to it, at least at this stage. If 
individuals are to be allowed to make petitions under the Covenant, there 
will clearly have to be some means of deciding whether the petitions are 
receivable. There yrill have to be same means of screening complaints in order 
to eliminate frivolous and vexatious abuses of the right of petition.

Mr. Chairman: I have just set forth some of the principal problems which 
have arisen in drafting the covenant. Of course, you do not expect me as a 
civil servant to express firm opinions on controversial issues, the more so 
because the problems which I have described have so far been considered only 
on the departmental level and have not yet been submitted to the government. 
Subject to these reservations, my expert colleague from the legal division, Mr. 
Alfred Pick, and myself will now be glad to endeavour to answer your further 
queries.

The Chairman : I understand that the United Nations have made a declara
tion, and now the question of a covenant is on the tapis. If the covenant is 
adopted by the United Nations, and Canada went into the covenant, she would 
then be obligated to pass legislation along these lines of rights, the individual 
rights.

Mr. Mayrand: Before ratifying.
The Chairman : And you tell me, do you not, that the first discussion in 

connection with it will probably be in July?
Mr. Mayrand: In so far as we are concerned, since we were not represented 

on the Human Rights Commission, wre have not taken a direct part in the detailed 
discussion, but the Human Rights Commission is sitting now, and its new draft 
will be sent to the Economic and Social Council, which will meet next July in 
Geneva ; and now we are represented on the Social and Economic Council, so if 
the ECOSOC decides to discuss the draft in detail, we shall be in, although it is 
possible that ECOSOC will merely refer the text to the next General Assembly, 
at which again we shall be present, next September.

The Chairman : So that the earliest possible time when a covenant could 
be endorsed by the United Nations would be in September next.

Mr. Mayrand: Yes. Well, September? It may go to December.
Mr. Pick: December, I should think.
The Chairman: Before it will be passed?
Mr. Pick: Before it will be put to a vote.
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Mr. Mayrand: The Assembly meets in the second or third week of September.
Hon. Mr. Doone: This document we have here is only in the proposal stage, 

is it?
Mr. Mayrand: Quite.
The Chairman: What do you say, gentlemen, to going on now, or adjourning 

until 4 o’clock? .... Mr. Sandwell says he can come at 4 o’clock.
Rev. Dr. Noyes: I cannot come at 4 o’clock, but I will just present this 

brief; it is very short.
The Chairman : Dr. Noyes was left out through no malice on our part..
Rev. Dr. Noyes: I appreciate that; but I have to catch a train this afternoon.
The Chairman: Shall we hear him?
Some Hon. Senators : Yes.
The Chairman: Mr. Pick, do you wish to address the committee?
Mr. Pick: No.
The Chairman: I want to thank you, Mr. Mayrand. I think I express 

the opinion of the committee. You have touched some of the real difficulties 
that face us in this committee, particularly we lawyers, who want to be precise— 
we are not any more precise than the others, but we wish to be—andi to be 
realistic in the handling of this very difficult matter. We are trying to be 
practical as well as idealistic, and I think your statement has contributed very 
materially to the thinking out of the program which we must adopt.

Mr. Mayrand : Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If it would be of any assistance, 
I would be glad to have my statement distributed afterwards. What I have 
given here is an explanation of some points which were in the memorandum 
which we prepared some days ago, before Mr. King Gordon spoke.

Mr. Pick: This will go into the record.
The Chairman : It will go into the record and be printed. Come along, 

Mr. Noyes.
Rev. D. William Noyes : Mr. Chairman and senators :
The Committee for the Repeal of the Chinese Immigration Law is happy 

to have the opportunity of appearing before you. We are glad to see that the 
Senate has seen fit to appoint a Committee to consider the subject of human 
rights and fundamental freedoms in Canada and how they may be protected 
and preserved.

Our Committee represents various groups of non-Chinese and Chinese 
throughout Canada, and its officers and some of its members appear on the 
letterhead of our brief.

We are basing our case before you today on Article 13 of the motion passed 
by the Senate establishing this Committee, and which is also Article 16 of the 
United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights. It reads as follows:

(1) Men and women of adult age, without any limitation due to race, 
nationality or religion, have the right to marry and to found a family. 
They are entitled to equal rights as to marriage and during marriage.

(2) Marriages shall be entered into only with the free and full 
consent of the intending spouses.

(3) The family is the natural and fundamental group unit of society 
and is entitled to protection by society and state.

In Januarv, 1947, the Chinese people of this country were assured by the 
Federal Government in a statement made by Prime Minister Mackenzie King, 
that the effect of the repeal of the Chinese Immigration Act will be “to remove 
all discrimination against the Chinese on account of race '.

While it may well have been the intention of the Government to remove 
from our immigration laws all discrimination against the Chinese on account 
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of race, the truth of the matter is that this has not been done. Discrimination 
against the Chinese on account of race still prevails today in our immigration 
laws.

Of course, it may be said that the discrimination is not against our Chinese 
brethren as members of the Chinese race, but because of their membership in 
the so-called Asiatic race. The distinction, in our humble opinion, is about as 
important as the difference between tweedledum and tweedledee. Whether we 
discriminate against the Chinese as Chinese or as Asiatics, the result is the same 
—we treat them as second-class citizens on account of race.

The case for the repeal of Order in Council P.C. 2115 is on record with the 
Department of Immigration and Citizenship. Our request must be a fair and 
reasonable one, otherwise the Standing Committee of the Senate on Immigration 
and Labour would not have unanimously recommended its repeal in March, 1948. 
Moreover, it must be fair and reasonable, otherwise so many leading Canadian 
newspapers would not have come out in editorials in favour of its repeal. 
Furthermore, it must be fair and reasonable, otherwise we would not have the 
support of such large and representative Canadian organizations as the United 
Church of Canada, the Roman Catholic Church in Canada, the Canadian Jewish 
Congress, the Canadian Congress of Labour, the Council of Women, the Asso
ciation for Civil Liberties, the Canadian Co-ordinating Committee of Youth 
Groups, to mention only some. Finally, it must be fair and reasonable, other
wise so many Canadians from all political parties and walks of life would not 
be so willing to sign the petition for repeal addressed to you which this com
mittee has of late been circulating.

We wish to emphasize that we are not asking the government to put into 
effect a policy of extensive oriental immigration. Expressed in specific terms, 
our request is this:

1. Repeal P.C. 2115 and bring everyone in Canada under one immigration 
law which is free from the present form of racial discrimination. There is surely 
no reason why we should have one immigration law for the families of Europeans 
and another for the families of Chinese or East Indians. There is surely no 
reason why, if my family is of European origin, I should have a preference in 
bringing them to Canada over a man whose family is of Asiatic origin. They 
are both human beings, and the love of one’s children and wife is not peculiar 
to the people of any one race.

2. Let the new law provide that the wife and children, regardless of age, 
of people who are legal residents of Canada, shall be admissible. This would 
make two changes in the present law. For one, it would recognize that Chinese 
should have the same rights as any other Canadian resident to bring their 
children here, regardless of age. This, surely, is no more than proper. A Chinese 
father has the same feelings and wants his children with him as much as any 
other man, regardless of whether his children are under or over 18. He does 
not like to have his family split up so that his children over 18 are 7,000 miles 
away from the rest of his family any more than you or I would.

The Chairman: For the sake of accuracy is it not a fact that if a child is 
born while the Chinese father or mother is a British subject, the child is then 
admissible to Canada?

Dr. Noyes: I know of a case of a doctor in Toronto who, although he is a 
British subject, is not admissible under the immigration laws of Canada as a 
citizen of this country. I do not know the fine points of the game.

Hon. Mr. Doone: In speaking about discrimination, does this rule not apply 
to Europeans as well as to Orientals?

Dr. Noyes: Not in regard to this age of eighteen.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I am afraid it does ; at least, it did until very recently.
Dr. Noyes: We are speaking of citizenship.
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Hon. Mr. Doone: I have a case in mind where a man and woman, Nor
wegians, came to this country and were naturalized. They had several children, 
some of whom were over eighteen years of age and others who were under 
eighteen. Those who were under eighteen received their proper status as 
Canadian citizens along with their father and mother, but those over eighteen 
had to apply for their citizenship rights on their own account. Of course, that 
was some years ago and perhaps the new/citizenship bill has changed the picture.

Dr. Noyes: Perhaps we are under a false impression but that is the idea we 
got in our discussions with other people in Canada, and this brief was drawn up 
by a very careful lawyer, and I have proceeded on the assumption that it is 
correct.

The Chairman: I think you are correct with this one provision: that when 
the Chinese father is a British citizen at the time of the birth of the child, the 
child is admissible irrespective of his age. The child is really a British subject.

Dr. Noyes : May I point out the fact that owing to another order in 
council—I have forgotten the number just now—Chinese who became citizens of 
Canada in the past had to get permission fropi the authorities in China. That 
was a most difficult thing to do. That order in council has been repealed and 
we would not have had this problem had it not been on the books before. 
Therefore, perhaps this could be made an exception on that account.

Hon. Mr. Gladstone : Mr. Chairman, when you speak of a child over or 
under eighteen, do you mean a single or a married person?

The Chairman : We do not admit a man if we will not take his wife. We 
will not separate families. I might say there is a good deal of distinction 
between Chinese immigration—Eastern immigration—and the other immigration 
to which reference has been made. There is a great deal of discrimination against 
the Eastern immigrants and against our own Canadian citizens in the matter 
of Eastern immigration. As I understand it the orders in council that have been 
passed in recent years, under which so many people have been bringing relatives 
to Canada, do not apply to Eastern immigrants. Would you please continue, 
Dr. Noyes?

Dr. Noyes: This actual case will illustrate our point. Some time ago a 
Chinese father applied for permission to bring his wife, two sons, aged 14 and 9, 
and unmarried daughter, aged 20, to Canada. Recently he was advised that 
while his wife and two sons are admissible, because his daughter is over 18 she 
must remain in China. A more difficult decision for a father or mother to accept 
would be hard to find.

The Chairman: That requires some qualification.
Dr. Noyes: We are thinking'of the present distress in China.
The Chairman : Let us be fair to ourselves too. It is true that the younger 

children only were admissible under the standing orders which could be 
administered by the officials of our department, but continuously orders in 
council are being passed allowing children over the age of eighteen—I think the 
age limit is nineteen, though—to some into Canada, in order that a family may 
not be broken up by the separation that would otherwise take place.

Dr. Noyes: I know personally that exceptions of that kind have been made 
hy order in council. However, I am speaking not of the exceptions, but of the 
general rule.

Hon. Mr. Wood: What proof would there be that the children whom 
Chinese wanted to bring in were their own children, unless some contact could 
ne made with the Chinese government?

Dr. Noyes: There is no Chinese government to which you can appeal now, 
nut our Immigration Department has in Hong Kong an office that sifts through 
every case before an individual is allowed to cross the ocean.
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The Chairman: In China they have no records such as we have, but our 
officials in that country are exceedingly skilful in finding out information about 
families. In that country the people for the most part live in small communities 
and are known among their neighbours, and our officials are capable in the per
formance of their work.

Dr. Noyes: May I explain that these Chinese residents in Canada do not 
have many children, 'because they have been over here in Canada by themselves 
for a good many years and have only gone back occasionally.

Hon. Mr. Baird : In Newfoundland we used to have a head tax of $500 on 
Chinese. That was imposed solely because when they were allowed to come in 
freely they flooded the labour market.

The Chairman : Dr. Noyes is only advocating the quality of treatment 
for Canadian residents with families in China, and I personally sympathize with 
his position.

Hon. Mr. Baird: I merely made my statement for purposes of information.
Dr. Noyes: I might say that we are not advocating that the government 

put into effect a policy of extensive Oriental immigration. We just mention 
this case to show that sometimes difficulties arise owing to the present distressing 
circumstances in China.

Our brief then goes on to ask: on what ground, then, can our present law 
be defended? That the Chinese should not have the same rights as other fathers 
to bring their children here, regardless of age? We have already told them in the 
Canadian Citizenship Act and in their citizenship certificates that they are 
entitled to equal rights. However you look at it, as a matter of justice, religion, 
humanity, democracy or citizenship, it is no more than right that this change 
be made.

I might point out that since the year 1924, when the Chinese Immigration 
Act went into effect, only eight Chinese came into this country as permanent 
citizens. ■ That figure, obtained from government statistics, shows that the 
Chinese who are here have been residents for a long time, not just for a few 
years.

Hon. Mr. Doone: Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt in order to correct a 
misstatement that I made? I gathered a wrong impression. The point is that 
children under a certain age of Europeans who came to Canada became Canadian 
citizens along with their parents, but any children over that age were required to 
take out citizenship papers in their owm right. However, they were not denied 
admission to Canada. I wish to make that correction for the record, because 
I see that I was entirely wrong in what I said before. I was discussing one 
aspect and the witness was discussing another.

Dr. Noyes: Mr. Chairman, I might point out that if the Immigration Act 
had allowed the entry of Chinese into Canada from 1924 to the present date, 
this difficulty over the admission of Chinese children beyond the age of eighteen 
would not have arisen, because the children concerned would probably have 
been born in this country instead of in China.

Our brief continues:
3. Finally, we would ask that the law be extended so that, in proper cases, 

a reasonable number of Chinese who do not fall within the class of wives and 
children, may be admitted to permanent residence in Canada.

An actual case, for example, that comes to mind,, is that of a Chinese doctor 
who graduated with great distinction in 1943 from the School of Dentistry at 
McGill University. I may say that he graduated at the head of the class. After 
completing a fellow-ship at the Colgate Medical School at Rochester, he applied 
for landing in Canada and w-as refused. His father is a minister of the United 
Church, at Edmonton, Alberta.
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Last year, Parliament, recognizing the close link that exists between citizen
ship and immigration, approved the establishment of a Department of Citizenship 
and Immigration. As citizens of Canada, the Chinese have been told and assured 
that under the Canadian Citizenship Act they are entitled to equal rights. But 
then they look at our immigration laws and ask “What does it all mean when 
they treat us as second-class citizens?”

We owe it to them to fulfil the promise of equal rights as Canadian citizens. 
We owe it to ourselves because only by fulfilment of our democratic heritage 
will we develop staunch and true supporters for our way of life. As Prime 
Minister Nehru reminded the House of Commons when he addressed it a year 
ago, “The so-called revolt of Asia is a striving of the legitimate pride of ancient 
peoples against the arrogance of certain western nations. Racial discrimination 
is still in evidence in some countries and there is still not enough realization 
of the importance of Asia in the councils of the world”.

I do not think the reference to the arrogance of certain Western nations 
was intended to apply to Canada.

In the United Nations Universal Declaration of Human Rights, article 1 
says: “All human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights. They 
are endowed with reason and conscience, and should act towards one another 
in a spirit of brotherhood”.

Laws such as Order in Council P.C. 2115 violate this article as well as 
article 16 of the Declaration. We cannot hope to win the friendship and spirit 
of countries like China and India, or win the hearts for Canada of people from 
those countries living here, by paying mere lip service to such human rights. 
It is expected of us and we must be prepared to put these human rights into 
practice.

We therefore ask you to recommend to the Dominion Cabinet that it repeal 
P.C. 2115 and give effect to these representations, and thus serve notice to the 
Chinese people in Canada that they are no longer second-class citizens, and to 
all people that in Canada we practise as well as profess human rights. We look 
to you in all earnestness for a favourable report that will seek to secure and 
guarantee through law, human rights for all people in Canada without dis
crimination as to race or religion.

I wish to thank the committee for giving me permission to hold the members 
longer than they would have otherwise been held. My only excuse for doing 
so is that I have to catch an afternoon train for Toronto, and was not able 
to present the brief yesterday. We wish to thank the Senate for what it is 
doing in this field, before any action has been taken by the House of Commons. 
We appreciate that the committee has been kind in its hearing of those people 
who have come before it.

The Chairman: We thank you, Dr. Noyes, for appearing before us and 
giving us your thoughts in the matter.

Hon. Mr. Baird: I think we should proceed Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Wood: We would at least have the information on the record, to be 

dealt with later. I think we should proceed, provided Mr. Sandwell does not 
object to speaking before this small committee.

The Chairman : Mr. Sandwell will realize that this is the machinery for 
hearing; it is not a grand audience; though small in number, it is great in quality. 
We have more than our quorum, and the witnesses are speaking largely for the 
record. Will you go ahead please, Mr. Sandwell.

Mr. B. K. Sandwell : Mr. Chairman and honourable senators, the Canadian 
Committee for a bill of rights was formed some two years ago, I believe, when 
Ibis whole question was very much less advanced than it is at the present; and 
me original statement of that committee you will find as an appendix to that 
document which is being circulated among you. The appendix includes a long
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list of the names of Canadian citizens, some of them quite distinguished, who 
signed the original statement. That committee is still in existence. Most of 
the signers contributed a certain amount of money to carry on the operations. 
We felt that with the statement we ought to make an appearance before your 
committee, and try to deal with the same project for a Canadian bill of rights, 
in the light of developments which have since taken place. With your permission 
I shall read the brief, which is as follows:

The Canadian Bill of Rights Committee warmly welcomes the appoint
ment of your committee. This brief, presented in the name of the Committee 
represents the earnest view of a large and growing number of Canadians of all 
walks of life, occupations, backgrounds, political and religious beliefs—the view 
that now is the time for Canada to embody in her constitution—or fundamental 
law—certain basic rights or freedoms which should not be abrogated by any 
law or statutory rule.

Attached you will find a statement in support of a constitutional Bill of 
Rights which this committee sponsored some time ago, and the names of many 
prominent and representative Canadians who signed the statement.

There are some three or four main reasons why we believe that action on 
a Bill of Rights for Canada would be timely now. First the conscience of the 
world has spoken in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. The Member 
States of the United Nations have pledged themselves to promote respect for 
these human rights which are the foundation of freedom, justice and peace in 
the world, and for whose disregard and contempt this generation of men have 
seen unparalleled barbarities even in so-called civilized countries. Canada should 
take action to give substance to her acceptance of this Universal declaration.

Next, Canada has reached a stage in her own history at which she is taking 
control over her own fundamental law, first, by accepting responsibility for the 
right to amend and so in effect to make or remake her constitution, secondly, 
by providing that a Canadian Court shall be her final Court of Appeal, and 
shall have the last judicial word in interpreting the rule of law which is the 
protection for human freedoms.

At this time it would be well to make explicit those basic conceptions of 
freedom of speech and religion, of assembly, of the person which are already 
implicit in the written constitution, namely the British North America Act, 
which provides for parliamentary government which cannot exist for long as 
a reality without these freedoms.

And lastly in the inevitable encroachment of governments in the complex 
modern world there is all too frequent evidence in Canada as elsewhere that 
basic rights and freedoms are subject to real threats.

Under the War Measures Act, orders in council were passed for the deporta
tion of many thousands of Japanese Canadian citizens without any suggestions 
of offence on their part. The Padlock Act of Quebec gives the Attorney-General 
of that province the right to padlock premises which he deems likely to be used 
for the propagation of some vague undefined communism. Religious prosecution 
of minorities is aided by the banning of the distribution of pamphlets except 
under public license. The Legislature of Alberta sought (in the Free & Accurate 
News Information Act) to license the press. The Legislature of Prince Edward 
Island passed a trade union act which in effect forbade workers in that province 
to belong to associations or trade -unions with membership outside the province. 
These and many other instances show that, perhaps unconsciously, even in 
Canada, governments and legislatures from time to time tend to encroach on 
basic human rights.

We propose that to safeguard these rights a Bill of Rights be incorporated 
in the British North America Act. The necessity for such a constitutional pro
tection is that far greater solemnity attaches to a constitutional provision which 
is part of the basic or fundamental law than to incorporation in the statute law 
of which new volumes are added yearly and which can be repealed or abrogated
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at any time. A constitutional provision recognizes the basic compact on which 
federation as a whole rests. It can only be changed by solemn act. Nor can 
it be forgotten that it is against hasty, ill-considered legislation overlooking some 
fundamental principle of freedom that protection is needed.

There are those who do not believe that there is any real need' for a Canadian 
Bill of Rights. They refer to the fact that in England freedom has flourished 
without a written constitutional protection and has been based on the traditions 
and outlook of her Parliament, Courts and people. The position in Canada is 
not the same. To begin with Canada has a written constitution which already 
contains protection of certain rights of language and education. Canada has 
one Parliament and ten legislatures, Britain only one Parliament. Britain has 
a compact homogeneous population in which throughout the centuries, freedoms 
have gradually broadened out from precedent to precedent. Canada has a scat
tered population of many different origins and backgrounds, some from countries 
where liberties are unknown.

Sometimes it is pointed out that in the United States even with its consti
tutional Bill of Rights it has not been found possible to prevent interferences 
with civil liberties. This is of course, true. But it would be wrong to overlook 
the tremendous influence of the Supreme Court of the United States whose 
interpretations have had an educative influence and afforded a very real protec
tion legally to civil and minority rights.

Nor can it be claimed that such a Bill of Rights would infringe on Provincial 
rights. For Canada’s highest Court has made it clear that there is no provincial 
right to abridge the basic freedoms and civil rights of Canadian citizens inherent 
in the parliamentary form of government.

Another common objection to a Bill of Rights is that the freedoms it confers 
may be abused and that the world conflict of ideas between militant communism 
and democracy make it too dangerous to afford even a limited protection to 
the distribution of subversive ideas. Of course freedom may be abused. And 
there are appropriate limits which the Courts have always recognized in the 
interests of the community. The right of free speech and association is not 
absolute. Nevertheless the free world to win its battle for the minds of men 
all over the world must not abandon those very institutions of freedom that 
make its way of life distinctive, worth living for and worth fighting for. Freedom 
from fear and from arbitrary arrest and detention, the right to associate with 
like minded people for any lawful purpose, the right to criticize governments and 
institutions, to seek peaceful change, these are the priceless heritage that we 
must protect now from hysteria or indifference.

Thousands of young Canadians are growing up for whom a clear declaration 
in Canada’s own constitution of basic freedoms would constitute a source of 
education and inspiration. We must understand and cherish those things which 
distinguish us from the world of repression and fear, all too familiar behind 
the iron curtain. To this end a Bill of Rights would constitute a valuable aid. 
Around such a bill a greater understanding and a more vital democracy would 
grow.

We respectfully urge that your committee would be doing a work of great 
historical significance for the future of Canadians of all racial backgrounds if it 
were to report that now is the time for a Bill of Rights. Generations of free 
Canadians would look back and say that when Canada first assumed complete 
control over her own destiny her first act was to affirm as the basic principle of 
her federation and association as a nation, the human rights and freedoms to 
which humanity everywhere aspires and without which men cannot be truly men.

Respectfully submitted,
CANADIAN COMMITTEE FOR A BILL OF RIGHTS 

Per: B. K. Sandwell,
F. A. Brewin, K.C.
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APPENDIX

Statement

Canadians are vitally interested in the enactment of a Bill of Rights as 
part of the Constitution of Canada. As evidence of this fact, we offer this 
statement in support of a Bill of Rights which was subscribed to by the 
individuals whose names appear after it:

The protection of the liberties of the subject has from time immemorial 
been the historic responsibility of Parliament.

The constitution of Canada, of which the B.N.A. Act is the principal 
written part, is a constitution “similar in principle to that of the United 
Kingdom”, and embraces by implication but nowhere expressly sets forth in 
binding and written form such fundamental freedoms as freedom of speech, 
religion, assembly, press and association, nor does it afford protection for the 
individual against arbitrary arrest, seizure and excessive bail, and other like 
civil liberties and human rights.

Recent events in Canada and throughout the world have demonstrated 
that it is desirable that such rights be stated: with the utmost clarity in 
the Written Constitution bf Canada, namely, in the B.N.A. Act, in order that 
all men and women in Canada shall know them and shall feel that their rights 
are secure from interference by legislative or administrative action, through 
the protection of the Courts.

We therefore urge that the Parliament of Canada should by resolution 
seek an amendment to the B.N.A. Act, restraining the Parliament of Canada 
and provincial Legislatures from making or enforcing any laws abrogating 
the aforementioned liberties and, in particular, any laws interfering with 
freedom of religion, freedom of speech and expression, freedom of the press, 
freedom of assembly, freedom of association and organization, protection against 
excessive bail, protection of minorities, protection against cruel and unusual 
punishment and protection against arbitrary and abusive deprivation of life, 
liberty or property, and providing against the exile of Canadian citizens, 
establishing the above rights and the right to the franchise, to habeas corpus, 
to a fair trial with the assistance of counsel, all without discrimination as to 
race, sex, language or religion.

Parliament has recently approved the Charter of the United Nations which 
declares it to be amongst the purposes of the United Nations to promote 
and encourage respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms for all 
without distinction as to race, sex, language or religion.

It would be particularly timely when recent events have left in the minds 
of our people a vivid sense of the dangers of totalitarianism and the repression 
of civil liberties, and when the Parliament of Canada has recently defined 
Canadian citizenship, that a solemn and explicit declaration of these funda
mental freedoms hitherto implicit in our traditions, now should be enacted 
as part of our Constitution. These rights would be in addition to, and in no way 
in derogation from existing minority rights already set forth in the B.N.A. Act

We urge that the members of Parliament of all parties should seize 
this opportunity to establish a Bill of Rights for all Canadians.
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Signatories

Vancouver, B.C.: Earle Birney ; Dr. Norman Black; Kenneth Drury ; Hugh 
Dobson; John Goss; Dr. A. E. Grauer; Lawren Harris; Adolph Koldofsky; 
Leon Ladner, K.C.; Hunter Lewis; R. J. McMaster; Dr. Norman McKenzie; 
Elmore Philpott; Dorothy Steeves; Watson Thomson.

Victoria, B. C.: Dr. J. M. Ewing; Rev. A. E. Whitehouse.
New Westminster, B.C.: Dorothy Livesay.
Edmonton, Alberta: L. Y. Oairns, K.C.; C. H. Huestis; George Hunter; 

Elmer Roper, M.P.P.; Carl J Stimpfle; R. H. Settle; F. G. Winspear.
Calgary, Alberta: Alex Calhoun; Gladstone Virtue, K.C.
Saskatoon, Sask., F. T. Appleby; Dean F. C. Cronkite.
Regina, Sask.: The Hon. J. W. Corman, K.C.; Mrs. Margaret Cooper; The 

Hon. T. C. Douglas; Rev. J. P. C. Fraser; Rev. Homer Lane; Dr. H. C. Newlands; 
Rev. L. M. Outerbridge; C. G. Palmer; A. B. Ross.

Winnipeg, Man.: Grant Dexter; Samuel Freedman, K.C.; Eileen Garland; 
Joseph Harris; E. J. McMurray, K.C.; David Owen; Victor Sifton; Dr. 
Carleton W. Stanley; Dr. A. W. Trueman; Dean D. S. Woods; W. J. Waines.

Ottawa, Ontario: Mrs. John Bird; Patrick Conroy, Phineas Cote, M. P.; 
R. E. G. Davis; Maurice Fyfe; Major J. C. G. Herwig; J. M. Macdonnell, M.P.; 
A. B. MacDonald; A. R. Mosher; Senator Arthur Roebuck; Alistair Stewart, M.P.

Toronto, Ontario: Dr. Gordon Agnew; Gerston Allen; C. A. Ashley; Andrew 
Brewin; Dr. Peter Bryce; Karel Buzak; George Bagwell; John Coulter; Dr. 
E. A. Corbett; Murray Cotterill; Jack Cooke; Dr. Harry Cassidy; Capt. R. G. 
Cavell; Dr. W. A. Cameron; Dr. John Coburn; Ethel Chapman; Warren 
Cook; William Arthur Deacon; Rev. Gordon Domm; Rev. J. T. Dawson; 
Oakley. Dalgleish; Rabbi A. L. Feinberg; Mrs. Kaspar Fraser; Rev. J. M. 
Finlay; Anne Fromer; Prof. J. Finkelman; Edith Fowke; Mrs. W. L. Grant; 
G. M. A. Grube; Margaret Gould; Lome Green; Marvin Gelber; Saul Grand; 
Leonard Harman; Andrew Hebb; Irving Himel; Prof. Charles E. Hendrie; 
Emmanuel Hahn; Prof. Leopold Infeld; Dr. Harold Innés; Canon W. W. 
Judd; Rev. Wm. Jenkins; Emma Kaufman; Prof. J. D. Ketchum; Dr. C. C. 
Lingard; George McCullagh; Sir Ernest MacMillan; C. H. Millard; Elliot 
L. Marrus; G. H. Maitland; J. S. Midanik; Dr. S. K. Ngai; Dr. Charles 
E. Phillips; Dr. Lome Pierce; Dr. E. J. Pratt; A. F. W. Plumptre; Dr. Stanley 
Russell; Ben Rose; Dr. A. Rose; Ralph Staples; Dr. Sidney Smith; Provost 
R. S. K. Seele; B. K. Sandwell; Mrs. Margaret Spalding; Rev. J. Lavell 
Smith; George Tatham; Rev. E. H. Toye; Mrs. P. Tanner; Bessie Touzel; 
E. B. Titus; William M. Teresio; Herman Voaden; David Vanek; Dr. Malcolm 
Wallace; Jack Wainberg; Drummond Wren; Leon Weinstein; Prof. H. 
Wastaneys; Isabel Wilson.

Windsor, Ontario: George Burt; Mayor Arthur J. Reaume.
Kingston, Ontario: Lt. Col. Eric Harrison; A. R. M. Lower; Gregory 

Vlastos.
Hamilton, Ontario: Mayor Sam Lawrence.
Montreal, Quebec: Dean W. H. Brittain; Rev. Angus Cameron; Madame 

Therese Casgrain; C. C. Papineau-Couture, K. C.; Gerald Cragg; Rev. Claude 
deMestral; George V. Ferguson; Gwethalyn Graham; Madame Constance 
Garneau; Paul LaFontaine; Arthur Lismer; Dr. J. C. Meakins; John McConnell; 
Hugh MacLennan; Roger Ouimen; Dr. Wilder Penfield; Leslie Roberts; F. 
R. Scott; Dr. Baruch Silverman; Dr. D. L. Thompson; Frederick B. Taylor; 
Gordon Webber; Mme. Pauline Donalda.

Shawinigan Falls, Quebec: Dr. C. N. Crutchfield.
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Fredericton, N. B.; The Hon. C. H. Blakeny; Dr. Fletcher Peacock; Dr. 
F. J. Toole.

Halifax, N.S.: Dr. H. B. Atlee; Donald Crowdis; Dr. L. J. Donaldson; 
C. F. Fraser; F. G. Gilkie; Rev. J. W. A. Nicholson; L. Richter; Lloyd 
Shaw ; George A. Smith; L. E. Shaw; George Wilson.

Glace Bay, N.S.: Freeman Jenkins.
Kentville, N.S.: Robert Leslie.
Antigonish, N.S.: Alex MacIntyre.
The Chairman : Wonderful. A beautiful statement.
Dr. Sandwell: I have very little I want to add to that, Mr. Chairman. We 

are accustomed to running up against the argument that Canadians interested in 
these rights and freedoms can safely rely on their representatives in Parliament ; 
and we are not altogether satisfied with it. We feel, while we are very open- 
minded as to exactly what rights and freedoms should be preserved in such a 
document as this bill of rights, and that the matter should have very, very care
ful consideration, but when these rights are finally decided upon, Canadians 
would be much safer, if they had a constitutional document which can only be 
changed by what this brief describes as “a solemn act”, that is to say, by whatever 
procedure is eventually arrived at for changing the constitution of Canada, than 
if they are still subject to the perhaps occasionally emotional disturbances of 
governments, not merely the Government of Canada but the government of any 
province. I have Mr. Brewin with me, and he is a lawyer.

The Chairman : Would you rather go on now, while the amendment of the 
constitution is in the hands of a parliament which is not Canadian, or await the 
time when the ability to change our fundamental constitutional laws is in our 
own hands?

Dr. Sandwell : Well, Mr. Chairman, that condition has completely changed, 
of course, in the two years since this committee originally began its work. At 
that time, I suppose, we did think it would be necessary to ask Westminster for 
what we wanted. But now that we have got so far as we have about taking over 
our own constitution, would anybody think of going to Westminster for this? 
Would it not in the natural course of events be deferred until our constitutional 
procedure is worked out? However, I do not want to commit the committee on 
that, because the committee wants a bill of rights, and if it looks as though there 
is to be no possibility of getting it in Canada for another ten years I suppose 
we should be quite willing to go to Westminster.

The Chairman: Of course, if your bill of rights affects provincial jurisdic
tion, is intended to do so, then of course you must get it done at Westminster. 
If it is within the Dominion jurisdiction, then I think we have the right, have 
we not, to amend our own constitution, under recent legislation?

Hon. Mr. Petten : Yes.
Dr. Sandwell : I am assuming there will be shortly devised a means whereby 

we can amend our own constitution without going to Westminster.
The Chairman : I was wondering whether you would think it wise to proceed 

immediately with such rights as we possess, or whether it would be wise to wait 
until we have a larger right in this matter within our own borders.

Dr. Sandwell: You mean, sir, to deal only with those rights which can be 
dealt with by the Dominion Parliament?

The Chairman: Yes.
Dr. Sandwell: I think I am safe in saying that this committee desires very 

deeply to deal with rights which are in the control of the provincial legislatures 
as well as those of the Dominion.
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The Chairman-: Well, to do that we would have to wait until that power 
came into our hands in some way, whatever the arrangements might be; and if 
we proceed now with a bill of rights or with an amendment to the constitution 
it must be confined to those things within our own jurisdiction as a dominion.

Dr. Sandwell: Quite. But your committee, Mr. Chairman, is free surely to 
make suggestions looking to the utilization of a future amending power in Canada.

The Chairman: So long as we do not embarrass those trying to get that 
power—

Dr. Sandwell : True.
The Chairman: —by proposing things which may be controversial, and add 

to their difficulties. That is our problem, or one of our many problems. Well, 
now, is that all, Mr. Sandwell?

Dr. Sandwell: That is all, sir. I would be very glad, if any members of the 
committee have any other questions, to try to answer them.

Hon. Mr. Petten: Just this occurs to me, Mr. Chairman: that, life being as 
uncertain as it is, would it not be better for us to do what wTe can, now, within 
the limits of the federal jurisdiction,—get something done, shall we say? Then 
from that we can go on in later years. It may take I don’t know how many years.

The Chairman: No one knows.
Hon. Mr. Petten: I do not think it will be done very quickly. This thing 

may hang fire indefinitely. We may disappear. And we, I think, are anxious 
to get something done.

Hon. Mr. Doone: Our greatest trouble at the present time as regards get
ting anything done at all is the fear of what is described here as “militant com
munism”.

The Chairman: Do not forget that our greatest weapon against militant 
communism is our freedom.,

Hon. Mr. Doone: Of course it is.
The Chairman : And do not forget the experience through which we have 

passed twice, where the loosely governed democracies overcame the rigidly organi
zed totalitarian states that were supposed to be so efficient as compared with our 
loose and slow indefinite methods. But we won, and we won because we stayed 
with freedom. Is there any other question for Mr. Sandwell?

Hon. Mr. Doone: There is one question I would like to ask Mr. Sandwell. 
Do you not think there should be some modification in the matter of security in 
the time of war?

Dr. Sandwell: I should be quite prepared, sir, to see in any Bill of Rights 
certain reservations covering time of war; most decidedly so.

Hon. Mr. Baird : Would not the War Measures Act take care of all these 
rights and privileges, and so on?

Hon. Mr. Doone: Yes, but it is objected to here.
Hon. Mr. Baird: If the Bill of Rights becomes a constitutional document it 

will override the War Measures Act.
Hon. Mr. Doone: That is it.
Mr. Brewin : I wonder if I might answer that point from the experience of 

the United States? The courts in the United States have always interpreted 
some action that was required by war or emergency as being within the consti
tutional framework. In other words, the effect of a Bill of Rights is not to say 
that there are some literal prescriptions that always apply, but to give the rights 
to the courts to deal with them. Let me give you an illustration of where that 
might apply in Canada. Under the War Measures Act there were certain pro-
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ceedings for the removal of the Japanese Canadians from the coast. This clearly 
interfered with normal human and property rights. I have no doubt that had 
the court considered those matters it would have said that they were related to 
the dangers of war, and would have said they were perfectly all right. On the 
other hand, you had in the post-war period certain other restrictions which the 
courts might well have said were carried too far under the guise of emergency. 
So that in a Bill of Rights and the restrictions on the part of legislators under 
the Bill of Rights, wording is always interposed to give sense and judgment to 
the courts. It has always been felt that the United States was never hindered 
in the successful prosecution of war because they had a Bill of Rights. On the 
other hand, the citizens of that country have had an instrument by which they 
have been able to prevent a vague general provision, such as the War Measures 
Act, from being carried over to a post-war period to justify something that had 
very little relation to it. So, for that reason, we feel we can safely rely on the 
courts to see that these rights are properly administered. These rights are, of 
course, never absolute. For instance, freedom of speech is never absolute and 
when there is treasonable or seditious talk the courts rule accordingly. On the 
other hand, our courts would be able to apply the same sort of rule as does the 
Supreme Court of the United States; namely, to see that these restrictions are 
justified by some clear and present danger. Therefore, we do not feel that the 
danger you speak of would be serious because the courts always interpret these 
things in relation to the situation.

The Chairman : You would have to have it in your bill.
Mr. Brewin : They have not got it in the American Constitutional Bills of 

Rights. The courts have said that these general provisions restraining Congress 
from abridging freedom of speech must all be in relation to the overriding neces
sity for preserving the safety of the state. In the Civil War or any other war 
the governments of the United States were never prevented from taking effective 
executive action.

The Chairman: In censorship matters and otherwise.
Mr. Brewin: That is right.
Hon. Mr. Doone: The only trouble I can see is that in the case of emer

gency the courts would be so slow in acting that the emergency would be over 
before a decision was made.

Mr. Brewin : There would still be some measure of protection. It is better 
than having nothing at all. Perhaps in time of war you cannot expect them to 
intervene, but in normal times—

Hon. Mr. Doone: Yes, I think you are all right as to normal times, but I am 
referring to a state of emergency.

Mr. Brewin : Generally speaking, even in wartime there remains the neces
sity for seeing that you do not destroy altogether the right to appeal to the 
courts. I think the right of appeal should be there. We did not come here desir
ing to suggest in detailed form what we think should be contained in a consti
tutional Bill of Rights, but for the information of the committee, in this earlier 
brief that is in a blue cover and which we submitted to a Special Joint Committee 
of the Senate and House of Commons in 1948, at pages 18 and 19 is set out a very 
rough tentative suggestion of what we mean by a constitutional Bill of Rights. 
I refer the committee to this, not because I want the committee members to go 
into it in detail, but by way of illustrating the sort of thing we have in mind. We 
would like to suggest that it is important to get down from the realm of general 
declaration that is in the United Nations Declaration, to something specific. I 
think the previous witness from the Department of External Affairs pointed out 
that many of the things in the nature of economic and social rights are not 
appropriate for inclusion in a constitution. There is no machinery and no method
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by which they can be enforced. They may be very useful as a declaration of 
aims, but in contemplating a constitutional Bill of Rights one should strictly 
limit oneself to what might be called civil rights. I refer to things 
which are already explicit in our set-up. For example, freedom of the press, 
freedom of speech and freedom of association. Those things are already by 
implication in our constitution. We already have some very fine judicial declara
tions. Chief Justice Duff in the Alberta Free and Accurate Information case 
gave a very fine declaration that was inherent in the British North America Act 
and parliamentary institutions—the right of a free press.

The Chairman : Do you know the reference?
Mr. Brewin : It is in the 1938 Supreme Court reports. I cannot give 

you the page number. There was also a judgment in that same case by Mr. 
Justice Cannon of the Supreme Court. Recently there was a case in the 
Supreme Court of Canada, Rex. v. Boucher, which concerned some man charged 
with sedition. I think that is reported in the most recent volume of the Cana
dian Criminal Cases. Again I am sorry that I have not got the reference. There 
you will find in the judgment of Mr. Justice Rand, a very fine declaration of the 
inherent principles of freedom that are already implicit. Those are the things 
which could, without infringing on any civil law or anything of that sort, be 
reasonably incorporated in a constitutional Bill of Rights. We see two great 
values in that. The one that I would put first is the educational value. We are 
saying that these things are part and parcel of the whole compact of confedera
tion, and no doubt you have heard a good deal of this before, but someone made a 
remark about the effect of communism. When I first graduated in law I went 
with Chief Justice McRuer and investigated the activities of communists in 
Toronto. It was just a small communist group but a few years later it became 
larger, and finally Mr. Tim Buck and his friends were put in prison. When 
they came out they were welcomed by huge throngs. What made this section 
of the public roar at that time Vas not just the publicity they got through repres
sion and sentences, and so on, but more than anything else, it was the fact 
that during the depression many people felt that those people had something 
to offer.

Hon. Mr. Wood: And that they had nothing to lose.
Mr. Brewin: That is right. And it is our conviction that a constitutional 

Bill of Rights would be a very effective weapon against communism.
Hon. Mr. Doone: For propaganda purposes?
Mr. Brewin : Yes. In the minds of people brought up in other countries, 

and even in the minds of many Canadians, how are you to distinguish between 
a free world and a communist world unless you bring it to the forefront of 
their attention that these rights are the very basis of our system? We 
do think that these rights should be explicitly set out.

On the point of some of the matters that were discussed, we appreciate 
that the method of amending the British North America Act is still under 
discussion, and that it is a knotty problem that may not be solved very 
quickly, since all the provinces are concerned with it. But we should like 
to suggest that even now, whatever the present limitations may be, it would 
be worthwhile for this committee to say that at the same time as the 
Problem of how to amend the constitution within Canada is being considered, 
these human rights and fundamental freedoms that are the basis of our 
system should be dealt with and stated in explicit form. The illustrations 
that we have mentioned here are of cases where there has been some infringe
ment. Perhaps not one of them is very serious, and there may be an explanation 
tor them all, but they show how easy it is, under the exigencies of the times,
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for legislatures and governments to step in and restrict personal liberties. 
We feel that the time is ripe for the passing of a Bill of Rights, and we are 
convinced that this would be a great help in developing democracy in Canada.

The Chairman : Thank you, Mr. Brewin.
Hon. Mr. Doone: I should like to compliment the witnesses upon the 

splendid manner in which they have presented their brief.
The Chairman: I agree with you, Senator Doone. We do not pass 

resolutions of thanks to witnesses in the committee, otherwise this would 
certainly be one of the briefs that would warrant a vote of thanks. During 
our sittings we have had some very informative, helpful and excellent presenta
tions, and I think we all have been impressed by the very wide interest that 
this subject has provoked among good people throughout Canada.

Our agenda for this morning has on it the name of Mr. Kaplanski, 
representing the Jewish Labour Committee, but he is not present. Because 
of the shortage of time available to us, I wrote him asking if, instead of making 
an oral presentation, he would send in his brief to us, and apparently that is 
what he has done.

Our next meeting will be on Tuesday of next week, and it may be that 
we shall conclude our public hearings that day, but if this should not be 
possible we shall require , to have a short- sitting on Wednesday. Then will 
follow our real difficulty, in the drafting of our report.

Once again I wish to thank the senators who have been so faithful in 
their attendance.

At 12.10 p.m., the committee adjourned until Tuesday, May 9, 1950, 
at 10.30 a.m.
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